TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES

MARCH 26TH, 2007


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Monday, March 26th, 2007 at the Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Dennis Pryzgoda – absent 




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Supervisor Dave Tetor opened the meeting, stating that this was the third “All Boards meeting” with the three moratorium committees and the Planning Board, CAC and ZBA.  When the reports of the three committees were reviewed, the road specifications were requested to be updated.  New road specs. have been updated and reviewed by the Town Board, the Planning Board and the Highway Supt. and will be the subject of a public hearing on April 12th. 


The next common theme from the three moratorium committees was the need for professional planning.  The Town Board has now hired Neil Wilson, in attendance, and was introduced.

Neil Wilson, professional planner – has worked in the Towns of Washington, Kent and Clinton.  Is currently working with the Town of Poughkeepsie to update their zoning and subdivision regulations and the draft of a new master plan.  Stated that he was experienced in working with rural communities, and has already reviewed Stanford’s three committee reports and the zoning regulations.  He was here tonight to listen to ideas and get information from all as to specifics so that he could formulate a budget to present to the Town Board for his services.
Supervisor Tetor – the Town Board wanted to hire someone local, and did.  He requested that anyone with questions for Mr. Wilson should go through him in order to cut down on hours billed.  In addition, the committee chairs could write an agenda, using their reports as guidelines.  Having the ‘rural center’ zone enlarged from north to south was a suggestion of one committee – one place with several residences per acre, and therefore less expensive, and on a “walk to” basis.  That is the theme for tonight’s discussions.

Jay Russell, Postmaster and Housing committee member – asked about the current RC zone, and maps were shown.

Supervisor Tetor – just trying to get a concept for now.  Recommendations would allow 2 – 4 houses per acre, and then offset the number of people by increasing zoning to 10 acres in the rest of town.

Woman in audience – asked if the Town owned land in the center of town.  Was told no, other than the Town Hall property.

Supervisor Tetor – Was not in favor of eminent domain, as was done in Connecticut.

Councilwoman Joyce Hadden – it is not necessary for property ownership by the Town.

Mr. Wilson – agreed that it was not necessary for the Town to acquire property, but rather help developers and current owners to create and participate in this center to make commercial, residential areas with sidewalks.

Mark Stern – asked about the concept of this town center.  Budgeting?  Where does the money come from?  What is the Town’s roll?
Mr. Wilson – aside from his services, nothing from the Town; just be a facilitator.  Perhaps work with Dutchess Co. Water and Wastewater, not write checks.  Could encourage small parcels to become larger ones to implement this plan.

Mr. Tetor – the Town would take the rural center plan to owners and developers: “Do you want in?”
Mr. Stern – asked about the financial agenda – need the planner’s costs.

Mr. Wilson – as in opening comments, will be preparing a contract for his services for the Town Board’s consideration.

Mr. Tetor – Neil Wilson was hired by the Town Board at last month’s meeting.

 $125.00 per hour.

Duffy Layton – asked if development would occur on both sides of Rt. 82, or would there be a bypass street?

Mr. Wilson – envisioned both sides, but might need to make another road to be included in the design elements; hold charettes.
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George Osborne – regarding the Master Plan, it speaks of a town center, perhaps off Rt. 82.  Where?  The committee stated that were two gravel mines within the area.  Where would they be in this plan?
Mrs. Hadden – the Zoning/Subdivision committee had preliminary discussion on only development on the east side of Route 82, from the triangle of Rt. 82, Millis Road and Hunns Lake Road in Bangall, then south; keep away from the Wappingers Creek on the other side.

Mr. Layton – the original boundary followed the high tension wires.
Tom Angell, Zoning/Subdivision committee chair – these ideas were never finalized, only discussed.

Mr. Layton – if the RC zone is deepened, a bypass road would be needed as the properties are deep.

Councilwoman Virginia Stern – the Master Plan committee did not want Rt. 82 to turn into a “strip” but there were no discussions as to where, therefore perhaps off Rt. 82.  To landowners, when do you have the “charette” and public hearings?
Mr. Wilson – first, a “charette” for an upfront plan or design; the public hearings for zoning amendments when plans are completed.  To define “charette” – invite landowners, residents, to have a work session, “brainstorm”; mark up maps to create a design in small groups with facilitators; then discuss as a whole with a consultant to summarize plans. The process can be daunting; need input up front.
Mr. Tetor – there are not enough lots on Route 82; may need to go away from that road.  Maybe the State will move Rt. 82?

Mr. Osborne – there is still no clear definition of “where.”

Mr. Tetor – first we need to see how it will look, then where.

Harry Reinhardt, Master Plan Committee – discussed enlarging the RC zone, but there’s more traffic on Rt. 82.  When the mine lives have expired, the gravel areas will need to be reclaimed.  Also, developers could come in with plans and future zoning changes at no cost to the Town.  Part of the process could be to make a grid with no cul-de-sacs or dead ends.  Just a simple plan with order and mixed uses so town center can grow.  A variety of retail and residences so that you could walk places.  Personally, feels strongly about the transfer of development rights to keep open space open.  Then there would be no need for larger zoned parcels.  Can also help neighbors to hinder additional development.
Mr. Wilson – leave the north (west) side of Route 82 alone?  With the creek? Was told yes.

Bob Butts, Planning Board Chmn. – concerning Planning Board matters, there is already one developer working on a “town center,” with another pre-application meeting soon for a second.  Is hoping to be able to refer matters to Mr. Wilson for review, with any costs being passed on to the applicant through the escrow law, to assure that the Planning Board’s review does not foreclose upon a rural center plan.  Need to have a design concept to assist the Planning Board.  Also, serving on the Housing Committee, greater housing density is needed for the work force, seniors, younger couples.  Current laws are unfavorable to this kind of development; zoning amendments are needed with density incentives.  Perhaps need to bolster the moratorium and work on future Planning Board reviews in accordance with a new town center, bypass roads, secondary roads, etc. while the design is in progress.

Mr. Wilson – not a fan of moratoria: artificial deadlines; creates a rush.  On the other hand, developers might want to assist with these plans, “on the fly,” for a larger goal and help with the town’s plan. This can be assessed on an individual basis, but design can be done as the Planning Board works.

Mr. Tetor – the second application would fall under the moratorium.

Neal Johnsen, Zoning/Subdivision Committee – Town center is more important than density increases as many might not be in favor.  A build-out analysis has many ramifications.
Mrs. Hadden – both committees agreed on the same issue; must discuss that and work together.

Duffy Layton – I have not submitted any proposals, but how does the Planning Board work on current matters, then fit them in to a future plan?  That’s not fair to developers.

Mrs. Hadden – hoping to finalize the plans soon.

Mr. Tetor – we have to work together.
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Mr. Osborne – part of my application, not subject to the moratorium, has been held up by the Planning Board.
Mr. Butts and Mr. Tetor – has not been held up; but not being discussed tonight.

Mr. Osborne – the Planning Board must go with what exists now.

Mr. Tetor – we’re now discussing what the concept is for a town center.

Jay Russell – would like to see a new post office with better parking, and a park-like atmosphere at the end of a “main street,” like Millbrook.
Tom Angell – would like to see a design for pedestrians, mixed uses, good aesthetics; not have to drive everywhere.

Mrs. Stern – a town square, which a planner can help design; shops, residences, walkways.

Mr. Coppell – agrees: sidewalks and pedestrian traffic.

Mrs. Hadden – right now this is not the right area for pedestrians.

Mr. Tetor – looking at maps, there are over 15 businesses from Cobble Pond to Sonny’s.  They might want to assist, or move.  (Also spoke of the speed limit on Rt. 82).

Mr. Reinhardt – if there was a high density area, may have to consider a waste disposal system on a small scale.  But could that be enlarged in the future?  Other questions to consider: water requirements; how would this affect the taxpayers?
Mr. Tetor – the Waterlands project is doing this – could be a “model”.  It might be a waste of time to have sewer lines up and down Rt. 82.  The gravel located in the area is conducive to having wells drilled.

Mr. Reinhardt – future developers will need to know the related costs/fees.

Mr. Wilson – some developer might find it cost effective to build a first water treatment plant; the Town would be the “facilitator.”  It could be done by a modular system to allow for expansion.  Smaller landowners might want to hook up.  Then create a sewer district (by referendum) but should have a long-range plan.  First projects now – but maybe a future “district.”
Neal Johnsen – if the density increases, you should consult with the school district, the fire company, county sheriff, state police.  Maybe have a local police?

Mr. Wilson – this would not be heavily weighted towards more people – rather a balanced mix of business and residential.  Usually only single family homes have the school children.  Small apartments over commercial space would be more likely, as workforce housing, more affordable rentals.  Fire and emergency services are used by seniors mostly.
Jan Weido – asked about the definition of workforce housing.

Mr. Wilson – replied that its aimed at municipal workers, police, etc. that need to be in the area and close to work.  Also “blue collar” workers; not “affordable” or “subsidized” housing but not really too expensive; more like a “starter home.”

Jan Weido – described himself as a liberal democrat, but the workforce could end up being non-English speaking immigrants; Stanford could be a “microcosm”.  There’s not much land other than the three or four owners now; need to have a vision of the future.
Some woman in the audience – thought that having a small supermarket or farmer’s market, like a mini Adams would be nice.

Mr. Coppell – would you consider, like in Woodstock, solar power?
Dave Hambleton – the construction should not be “ugly”; consider architectural styles, signage; make it look old even though it’s new.
Mrs. Stern – it’s a small area, confined.  It is important on how its developed.  A “sense of smallness” – not look like “suburbia” – a small town feel.

Mrs. Hadden – behind McCarthy’s there’s 80 acres: 4 to a parcel would not really be that small.  Must start somewhere.

Jan Weido – this was a town of farmers; might be good to have a lot of walkways.

Mr. Coppell – we all drive many miles for conveniences.

Dave Hambleton – embarrassed to walk along the roads now; need safer places to walk.  A park-like area would be good.
Mark Stern – this will be the “soul” of the town; to plan it properly is important. Could be park-like with an “organic” feel.
Tom Angell – with the expansion of the rural center, outside should have increased zoning.  Currently we have 5 acre zoning.  We need to keep the town we grew up in – preserve open space and farmland.
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Mr. Tetor – recently attended a conference on continuing the preservation of the open space that we have now.

Tom Angell – we have a legal obligation to meet the housing needs of the community.  The zoning ordinance doesn’t consider all the outside issues.  In Poughkeepsie, a lot of people with special needs.  Our ordinance could be vulnerable.
Mr. Tetor – Dutchess County ignores this side of the parkway, such as number of legislators, Loop Bus; more services are needed.

Mrs. Stern – the plans for Pine Plains and Milan could bring in 900 new houses.  We’ll be affected; must protect our aquifers.

Steve Gotovich – on the Master Plan committee, we looked at the whole town, not just a town center.  Would like to see the 5 acre zoning stay; this might have kept our growth down so far.  An inventory of open space, wetlands, buffer zones – perhaps adopt laws to protect, and a build-out done with current zoning.  Don’t want to be elitist or exclusionary, or the opposite.  Regarding a town center - giving more density elsewhere such as 2-unit housing in specific areas like Stissing, Attlebury – like the hamlets from years ago.  Clustering, “pockets,” development rights, so as not to change the potential of the property: taking away from one for the benefit of others.

Mr. Tetor – we are discussing the town center now as discussed by the three committees.  Other future discussions can cover density changes.

Mrs. Hadden – the zoning committee briefly discussed issues regarding flexibility: guest and in-law cottages, mother-daughter homes, not as restrictive.

Mr. Gotovich – important to allow the enjoyment of large properties, like Wethersfield.

Mr. Butts – we do allow some of the above but are encumbered with a lot of regulations; sometimes variances are needed.  Perhaps simplification is warranted.

Mrs. Hadden – the Town Board has been working on many other changes, but the rural center is the main idea now.

Mr. Tetor – we have an old build-out analysis.

Robert Wilder – should take an inventory of the owners with 10 or more acres (25%) who would be the most affected.  Look at them first for their feelings.

Mr. Tetor – development rights is a voluntary matter.

Mr. Wilder – like Millbrook: some 5 acre zoning, some 10 acre.

Mr. Wilson – briefly described Millbrook’s zoning and added that there have only been minor subdivisions over the years.

Mr. Wilder – the character is different with larger zoning requirements.

Mr. Wilson – No.  Five acres can be a lot to maintain; 3 acres is the most popular for care and maintenance.  Large lots can be more of a problem for an owner.  The Town of Washington has the village with water and sewer and the highest density of residential units in there and on the fringe.  Here, the hamlet area has different uses.  Maybe there are other “hamlet” areas in the town.  Millbrook’s premise was that the village could sustain the higher density needs.
Mr. Gotovich – questioned why Hunns Lake area has 1 ½ acre zoning.

Mr. Tetor – replied perhaps for summer homes.  We should digest these notes, which have a lot of ideas available to all, plus to the committees.  We are also still looking at the committee’s reports as there was more to be discussed than just a town center.


With no further comments, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, to adjourn this Special Meeting at 8:50 PM.. Motion carried with all in favor.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell









Town Clerk

